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Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Peter Meier to approve the minutes of 
January 26, 2021.  
Roll Call Vote: Jared MacDonald - Yes, Judy Froman - Yes, George Slade - Abstained, 
Peter Meier – Yes, James Potter - Yes  
Vote: 4-0-1. 
 
Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to approve the minutes 
from February 23, 2021 with one edit, correct Rep Zaros name. 
Roll Call Vote: Jared MacDonald - Yes, Judy Froman - Yes, George Slade - Abstained, 
Peter Meier – Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 4-0-1. 
 
 

2.B Correspondents 
 
Judy Froman brought the committee and the public up to date on the correspondence. 
 
Letter from Gray Gables Association Board of Directors Kathy Fox Alfano & Beth Russell – 
Co Presidents, and Holly Mohre – Clerk regarding the outfall pipe into the Cape Cod Canal 
 
 
3) Sewer Allocation 
A. Oak Bay Brewery (140 Main Street, Buzzards Bay) — Discussion and possible vote 
to revoke the sewer allocation for the Oak Bay Brewery project 
 
James Potter said this applicant was given allocation but didn’t proceed with the project. 
We tried to reach the applicant three times and were unsuccessful. We had given them 3 
months to come back to the Board with an update. Town staff indicated they are not 
interested in the allocation that was allocated to them for that address. We can revert the 
allocation back to the town’s total allocation. 
 
Peter Meier questioned since the applicant and property owner are two different people, 
what if the property owner decides they want the allocation. Does the property owner have 
rights to the allocation or is it specifical for the applicant?  Tony Schiavi said it is for the 
applicant; the package application was for the applicant under the applicant’s business 
name. 
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Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to revoke the 2,256 
gallons per day Preliminary Allocation previously granted to the Oak Bay Brewery at 
140 Main Street. 
Roll Call Vote: Jared MacDonald - Yes, Judy Froman - Yes, George Slade - Yes, Peter 
Meier – Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 
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4) Sewer Business 
A. DRAFT Plan of Study discussion and possible vote 
B. Upper Bay Project discussion 
     i. Wareham Sewer Department Directional Drilling Study discussion 
C. FY 22 Sewer Budget adjustment discussion and possible vote 
D. Equivalent Resident Unit (ERU) System Development Charge discussion and 
possible vote 
E. Sewer Policy and Regulations (Section 1 and Section 2 Adoption; Section 3 thru 9 
and Appendix – 3rd Reading) 
F. Cape Cod and Islands Water Protection Funding Allotment/Reimbursement 
discussion 
G. Joint Base Cape Cod (Converge) update 
 
4. A. DRAFT Plan of Study discussion and possible vote 
 
Helen Gordon, Environmental Partners, Mark White 
Helen Gordon gave an update 
• We had a pre submission call with Mass DEP, they gave us some recommendations 

about a few changes to the draft before submitting for review 
• Went over the draft with staff 
• Mass DEP suggested to make sure everything is focused on watershed basis 
• There are no major changes associated with the approach and how we will conduct the 

project 
• Mass DEP asked us to look at if we can consolidate the timeline associated with the 

approach and scope, we are taking a look at that 
 
Mark White went over the outline approach for the single EIR 
Mr. White said James Potter questioned if they could combine the draft with the final EIR 
The approach we are doing with MEPA is 
• 1st step Environmental Notification Form (overview of the project) 
• 2nd step Expanded ENF 
The result of that would be the request that we could perform a single EIR. That could 
accelerate the timelines with the MEPA review process. 
We will also be talking with the Cape Cod Commission – so the MEPA review process 
dovetails and occurs simultaneously with the DRI process with the Commission. 
The timeline is a reflection of the comments that are received from the public and 
regulators.  
The more complete we can be with the expanded ENF the greater the likelihood we can 
compress the schedule. 
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo questioned the kickoff meeting with the Wastewater Advisory 
Committee, what is the status of creating/recreating the advisory committee that will work 
with Environmental Partners on this process.  
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James Potter said we are reviewing how we will put that committee together. That 
committee is more of an advisory committee. Would like to have representation from 
different areas of town. We will work with staff to get this committee started. There will be 
numerous public hearings. 
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said public hearings are different than having public input. 
Stakeholder community input should be included in the discussions. Tony Schiavi said a 
public outreach plan will be established. Helen Gordon said in their scope of work they 
have an approach for public participation, which includes a number of workshops. 
 
James Potter said part of the proposal is that Environmental Partners will meet with the 
Sewer Commissioners quarterly for updates, another opportunity for the public to engage. 
 

Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to approve the Plan of 
Study as presented by Environmental Partners. 
 

Peter Meier stated because the agenda wasn’t specific enough, don’t feel comfortable voting 
on this item tonight. Tony Schiavi said the Plan of Study letter was not included on the 
public meeting posting. 
 
Judy Froman withdrew her motion. 
 
James Potter said we won’t take action on it tonight; we will move it to the next meeting 
and make sure the information is posted so people can see it. 
 
 
4.B. Upper Bay Project discussion 
     i. Wareham Sewer Department Directional Drilling Study discussion 
 
James Potter said the Buzzards Bay Coalition put together a meeting with stakeholders 
from Bourne, Wareham, and Mass Maritime to make sure everyone is in agreement on 
where the Buzzards Bay Coalition is in their study.  They said they would like to come back 
again for the educational component and a financial component of their study. Part of the 
discussion was that Wareham has undertaken a study for direction drilling for their outfall 
pipe. This is a good opportunity to let the public know more about that project. Want to 
clarify that Wareham cannot directional drill to MMA to use the outfall pipe without any 
permit process where Bourne would have a say. Buzzards Bay Coalition will be monitoring 
additional areas in Gray Gables 
 
Glenn Cannon will find out when they are going to have that item on their agenda. 
 
 
4.C. FY 22 Sewer Budget adjustment discussion and possible vote 
 
James Potter said we do have some budget adjustment that will help with the rate. 
Tony Schiavi gave an update on the budget, and the changes they are proposing.  
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We decommissioned Savary Ave. Wrote a letter to the Army Corp around September 23rd 
confirming we are ready to decommission the system. We gave a proposal of what we 
thought would be the most advantageous way to do that. We haven’t heard back from them 
yet. When we presented the budget to the Select Board, we had funding in the budget for 
the decommissioning. 
 
We are also in the process of reconstructing the Wastewater Treatment Plant. In February 
we got confirmation that the loan will close in October, so we were able to make 
adjustments in our long-term debt services for principal and interest that will help reduce 
the size of the sewer budget. 
 
Reduction in the Sewer Budget – has an impact on the sewer rates. 
Tony Schiavi also went over the proposed Sources & Uses for the Enterprise Fund. 
Still using retained earnings. 

 



 Board of Sewer Commissioners Minutes  March 23, 2021  

7 
 

 
 



 Board of Sewer Commissioners Minutes  March 23, 2021  

8 
 

 

 
 
 

 

 



 Board of Sewer Commissioners Minutes  March 23, 2021  

9 
 

 
 
 
 

 

 



 Board of Sewer Commissioners Minutes  March 23, 2021  

10 
 

 

 
 
 

 
James Potter said it could impact how we set the rate in the summer vs the budget now, is 
there any cost saving to not operating the plant or postponing the operations of the plant. 
We would have to ask the grant partners if that was possible.  
 
Tony Schiavi said from a treatment standpoint there is plenty of capacity for Wareham and 
they can treat it less expensively.  
 
Jared MacDonald said we should ask, if we pause to open/start the plant, would there be 
any harm if we postpone the opening – will any components be damages if it is not running. 
 
James Potter said we should consider if we leave the equipment not operational, we have to 
find out if that is possible; and if we do run the equipment, there is a minimum capacity 
that we have to send for the equipment to function correctly. We have to meet 25% of the 
flow, or we could run into issues.  
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said we have a ground water discharge permit that identified a 
particular starting flow for the plant to be operational. We have over 4 million dollars that 
we are getting in grant money from EDA and MassWorks. Jeopardizing that 4 million 
dollars to save a little might not be in the best interest for the town. Another thing to 
consider for this year’s budget is using more than 50,000 in retained earnings. We have to 
look at retained earnings, we have to look at the budget, we have to look at the long term, 
and we have to look at the current situation as a temporary situation pending additional 
flow and additional revenue coming in. We have to manage the cash flow. Encourage the 
use of 135,000 in retained earnings. 
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James Potter said using retained earnings to supplement the operating budget isn’t a good 
idea. Retained earnings is not for operational costs, it should be for capital improvements 
to the system. 
 
Judy Froman said we should make it a practice that we put money into retained earnings. 
 

Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to approve the updated 
sewer budget FY22 as presented.  
Roll Call Vote: Jared MacDonald - Yes, Judy Froman - Yes, George Slade - Yes, Peter 
Meier - Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
4.D. Equivalent Resident Unit (ERU) System Development Charge discussion and 
possible vote 
 
James Potter said some of the businesses were concerned about their rates. This item is 
about the system development charge, which also has the same ERU title.  In the rate study 
done by Tighe & Bond was that we could change to an ERU rate, which would tie water 
usage more closely to actual water usage with the rate.  The Board did not adopt that ERU 
system, we were going to take a year to look at it.  
 
2nd part of the study is the ERU system development charge. That is based on the study of 
what we were charging in our allocation policy for a new business locating to town. This is 
for a new business that is locating to down town and connecting to the sewer system, what 
they would be paying for allocation for the gallonage that they are requesting.  
 
We should adopt this development charge; the staff will know how many ERU a project will 
need. This ERU method is legally defensible in court. 
 
Peter Meier questioned is it imperative that we take action this evening? If we don’t have to 
take action tonight can we do a workshop format so we can go through the information, do 
some outreach. 
 
James Potter said this is for new businesses locating to Bourne, not current businesses.  If 
we don’t approve this now then we would have to collect the 06 & 17 policies together, 
which is a higher number. We should adopt this system, which has done the math for the 
ERUs, in cost and number of gallons. Any delay in collecting what we should be collecting 
will affect the current rate payers. 
 
Judy Froman said it would be good to have more information on what the comparison is of 
the ERU practice vs. what we are currently doing, what would end up happening if we had 
to do the 06 and 17 fees. 
 
James Potter said in the workshop we will talk about this as a system development charge 
for a new business locating to down town.  
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The ERU is based on 150 gallons 
Take the business type 
Multiply out the fixtures by the gallons = certain amount of ERUs 
Multiply by 3600 = Cost 
 

Voted: Peter Meier moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to defer action on this 
agenda item to a future meeting or workshop. 
Roll Call Vote: Jared MacDonald - Yes, Judy Froman - Yes, George Slade - Yes, Peter 
Meier - Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
4.E. Sewer Policy and Regulations (Section 1 and Section 2 Adoption; Section 3 thru 9 
and Appendix – 3rd Reading) 
 
James Potter said we have section 1 & 2 adoption, section 3-9 and appendix for third 
reading.  
Section 1 – definition 
Section 2 - allocation policy 
 
Judy Froman said she does feel comfortable discussing it but not sure about voting on it 
because it wasn’t posted with the agenda, people don’t have the draft with the edits. 
 
Glenn Cannon went over the edits. 
Page 3 Section 1.1 
This is in reference to an opinion from Bob Troy, Town Counsel, as to the authority of the 
Board of Sewer Commissioners. This is what gives the BOS acting as the BOSC the authority 
to make these rules and regulation. 
 
Page 5 Section 2.1 
3rd paragraph there is a substantial change. This is to change the allocation policy over to a 
flow-based policy.  
 
Section 2.2 - cleaning up the language.  
Section 2.3 – Clean up the language in paragraph A. Paragraph B has a substantial change. If 
an applicant comes before the Board and we don’t have enough allocation we shouldn’t 
reject them, they should be able to talk to staff. 
 
Page 8 Section 3.4 Backwater valves – added “The DPW shall have the right to inspect all 
backwater values in accordance with Section 6.0 of these regulations. Where backwater 
values are required, they shall be installed and maintained continuously in satisfactory and 
effective operation by and at the expense of the owner or user. 
 
Page 23 Section 6.1 A - added backwater valves to the list of what the sewer staff would be 
able to inspect. 
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Glenn Cannon said there are old regulation on the website from 1990. 
 
James Potter said we can add this item to the agenda for the workshop. 
In the back of the document will be all the attachments the applicant would need. 
 
 
4.F. Cape Cod and Islands Water Protection Funding Allotment/Reimbursement 
discussion 
 
James Potter said this is the current data that was collected on behalf of Bourne and other 
communities for the Cape and Islands short term rental tax. This is what has been collected 
on behalf of the state that has been put aside for Bourne. The Cape Cod and Islands Board 
just manages what the state tells them was collected.  
 

 
 
James Potter said he will look into why Bourne is so much lower than other communities. 
 
Received a call from David Vieira regarding the warrant article for this spring.  
There was concern from one of the Selectmen in Mashpee about the language that we had 
in the article. Representative Vieira will find out more from the Executive Board of the Cape 
and Islands Water Protection Board whether they are going to review our warrant article. 
Mr. Potter will update the Board when he hears back from Representative Vieira. 
 
There was concern that the money would be going off Cape. Bourne has a preexisting IMA 
with Wareham. We have to be eligible to receive back money that we put in to the fund. 
 
The Water Protection Board asked me to pursue this, have us go to Town Counsel, draft a 
Home Rule Petition, and pursue an amendment of the language at the state level. We are 
doing what we were requested to do. 
 
If we get a reimbursement from the Cape and Islands Water Protection fund, how do we 
want to allocate the reimbursement. Does the town share in the reimbursement, for also 
contributing money, or does the Enterprise Fund receive the entire reimbursement. The 
town put money towards the project, the Enterprise Fund paid the rest. 
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Do not believe there are conditions/strings attached for what to do with the money. 
Don’t believe we have to use the money in a certain way or put the money into a specific 
account. This Board/Board of Selectmen has to decide how we want to handle a 
reimbursement back to the town. The reimbursement could go into Retained Earnings. 
 
Jared MacDonald suggested to discuss it in the workshop to have open conversation. The 
town should be able to get some of the reimbursement.  
 
James Potter said the Executive Board hired a money management firm that is helping to 
determine what the percentages would be.  We could offset the economic taxes that were 
collected by the town on behalf of the development.  Be careful trying to subsidies the 
sewer rate with this reimbursement, it should be used as a Capital Retained Earnings 
function.  
 
 
4.G. Joint Base Cape Cod (Converge) update 
 
Glenn Cannon said we are still having conversations with the applicant about taking over 
the wastewater system on Joint Base Cape Cod, Converge Partners, LLC. Still talking about 
taking leachate from the Integrated Solid Waste facility, and integrating it. Converge 
continues to move forward, they still don’t have a contract to purchase or take over the 
system.  
 
Helen Gordon said Joint Base Cape Cod is in our scope of work for the Comprehensive Plan. 
Even if you are not part of the coalition moving forward, would be taken into consideration 
on the watershed analysis. 
 
Tony Schiavi said the effluent from the Base going through the filtration beds eventually 
goes into the canal. As part of the public education, it would be important for people to 
know how septic systems work, how ground water discharges work, how outflow pipes 
work. 
 

 
 

5) New Business 
A. Any new sewer business (not foreseen 48 hours ahead of this meeting) 
B. Public Comment 

 
James Potter said we received correspondence from the Buzzards Bay Coalition regarding 
a federal grant program that they thought they would be eligible for. 
 
Glenn Cannon said there was federal funding for projects that would be available for our 
region. Haven’t looked into it, we’ll continue to pursue that. 
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5.B. Public Comment 
Catherine Walton questioned the formula for the new sewer rate. 
James potter explained how the new sewer rate would work/be calculated. 

 
 
Future Agenda Items 

A. Buzzards Bay Wastewater Treatment Facility 
B. Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan 
C. Cape Cod and Islands Water Protection Fund 
D. Sewer Commissioner Regulations & Policies Guidebook and implementation 
E. Savary Avenue 
F. Inflow and Infiltration Study 
G. Upper Bay Project (Bourne-Wareham-Marion-South Plymouth)/Buzzards Bay Coalition 
H. Equivalent Residential Unit Sewer Rate Analysis 
I. Bourne/Wareham Inter-municipal Agreement subcommittee 
J. Bourne/Wareham Inter-municipal Agreement Capital 
K. Joint Base Cape Cod Sewer 

 
 
 
6) Adjourn 
 

Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Peter Meier to adjourn at 9:41 P.M.  
Roll Call Vote: Jared MacDonald - Yes, Judy Froman - Yes, George Slade - Yes, Peter 
Meier - Yes, James Potter - Yes. 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted – Carole Ellis, secretary. 
 


